


YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, February 2, 2023
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  C. Barnwell, M. Becker, G. Bernardi, C. Brushwood Rose, S. Burley Hollows, C. Butler, S. Cheung, G. da Cunha Facciolli, S. de Brouwer, S. Easton, C. Ehrlich, L. Erwin, N. Fisher-Stitt, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, J. Gray-McInnis, Y. Han, L. Hébert, S. Henry, B. Heron, T. Hosken, M. Jefford, L. Keane, H. Kim, J. Kowlessar, N. Lagerlof, G. Lawrence, N. Livingston, T. Loebel (Dean), S. MacDonald, A. MacLachlan, R. MacLaren, A. MacLennan, A. Manafi Neyazi, A. Martin, S. Martin, W. Moir, S. Murchison, A. O’Connell, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, R. Peters, R. Pooni, M. Porporato, A. Radmilovic, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), S. Rosienski-Pellerin, J. Samuel, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, O. Skudlarska, M. Soberal, A. Swaray Williams, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith (Secretary), T. VandenBoer, I. Veninger, D. Vervaecke, N. Viva Davis Halifax, N. Zamisa, M. Zryd

Guests:  D. Climans, A.A. Davis, J. Kong, A. Habibi Lashkari, G. Marshall, J. Okechukwu Effoduh, S. Paradis, G. Parekh, A. Richmond

Regrets:  N. Dlamini, H. Elsayed, M. Hynie, A. Kosavic

1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

Chair Reisenleitner reminded councillors that the land acknowledgement is intended not to be formative but rather reparative.
2. Minutes (.docx) (Previous Meeting, December 1, 2022)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

3. Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.

4. Deans’ Remarks
Dean Tom Loebel had no remarks.

5. Nothing Less than Justice: a Graduate Student Roundtable on the Future of Graduate Studies at York
Panellists:  Jake Okechukwu Effoduh, Sharon Henry, Gin Marshall, Aaron Richmond
Following the previous meeting’s faculty member roundtable, Council welcomed graduate students to discuss important matters related to EDI and the graduate student experience.  Having met prior to the roundtable, panelists came prepared with suggestions for change that they hope Council will advocate for or implement.
Graduate student and councillor Sharon Henry recognized that the Council meeting took place on the second day of Black history month.  She honoured Dr. Winston LaRose, the Executive Director of the Jane-Finch Concerned Citizens Organization, who had been recognized at the Harriet Tubman Institute earlier in the day.  She stated, “We know that black history happens 365 days in a year; and because of the legacy of slavery, colonialism, and white supremacy, it was deemed necessary to highlight and celebrate the accomplishments of my people for a month.  We long for the day when there is no need to isolate the month of February as a tribute to Black people’s achievement; and through equity, diversity, inclusion, and decolonization, we hope that our humanity can be seen, and we are treated as equitably as our white counterparts in all facets of life.”

Graduate student Aaron Richmond followed, thanking members of Council and fellow presenters.  Recommendations included:  not requiring documentation to support accessibility requests; making University documents including forms accessible; making course outlines available at least one month prior to the start of classes to allow time for translation services to be employed, as well as the wider availability of class materials in accessible formats; more accessible instructional methods; more flexible completion timelines; additional and diverse assignment options; disability content included in instruction; and the wider formalization of Zoom options for instruction.

Sharon Henry presented next.  She spoke about hostility and aggression directed towards black teaching assistants in and out of the classroom including inappropriate questions about origin and capabilities.  She recommended that an anti-racism policy be implemented.  She recommended also that there be more opportunities for black graduate students to work with course directors.  Some have been advised to work at other institutions than where degrees are obtained.  More information about publishing one’s work should be available.  Black students should fill more course director roles, and be hired more as faculty members, with or without publishing credentials.  Bursaries should be expanded.  The York University Graduate Students’ Association may be able to provide research in this area.  There are also resources among excellent black faculty members currently teaching at York.

Presenter Jake Okechukwu Effoduh spoke next.  He thanked Council for the invitation and thanked the other presenters.  He spoke briefly about his background as an international human rights lawyer from Nigeria, now in the doctoral Law program.  He cited the questions:  “How can we honour the needs and identities of diverse graduate students from admissions to graduation so that students can thrive?” and “In your experience, what needs to change for diverse graduate students to thrive at York?”  They spoke about addressing anti-black racism at York; better supporting international graduate students; improvements to graduate student housing; and supervisory support challenges.  He related a negative personal experience that he had had on campus.  He spoke about the different kinds of support that would benefit international students.  Housing agreements should support international students who may need additional time after the end of a program of study.  Faculty members, he stated, need to support black students as well as they support other students.  He commended the President’s Advisory Council on Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion “for the DEDI strategy which will hopefully create a place where everyone feels they belong here at York,” and thanked the Faculty for the organization of this roundtable.  He ended with “a statement made by the Canadian Prime Minister, Pierre Elliott Trudeau in his remarks at the Ukrainian Canadian Congress on October 9, 1971, where he said ‘There is no such thing as a model or ideal Canadian.  A society which emphasizes uniformity is one which creates intolerance and hate… What we must continue to cherish in Canada, are not concepts of uniformity but human values:  compassion, love and understanding.’”

Gin Marshall followed, a doctoral student in the Social Work program, noting some contributions to the presentation derived from the Sex Gen Committee.  A DEDI graduate subcommittee found that black students had difficulties obtaining supervisors and committee members.  Course syllabi and lectures should be audited and accountable, to better include “non-white, non-cis, non-ableist, non-heteronormative content.”  Pronouns should be shared, and never assumed for others.  The name change policy should be followed and respected.  Honorifics should be avoided.  Potential York support offices were delineated and discussed.  It was noted that rather than commenting on each other’s remarks in another ‘go round’ in the roundtable discussion, the panelists had already discussed much with one another and were opting to now open up to Council comments and remarks.

Councillors discussed the issues raised in the presentations, including the use of pronouns and names, and how to better support international students.

Graduate Students’ Association President Nathi Zamisa thanked the panellists and stated that they could reach out to him.

Guest Professor Andrea Davis, a panellist at the previous month’s faculty member roundtable, stated that Black and Indigenous students are not getting the same opportunities as other students.  Professor Davis noted that asking York and other institutions to hire faculty members without expected publications would set them up for failure when they go for tenure.  A different response is required.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies could organize workshops about publishing and the peer review process, and organize writing retreats.  It may be outside its purview, but the Faculty could lobby for a better hiring model for black and indigenous students.  She also recommended a postdoctoral fellow program that would give graduating PhDs a year of minimal teaching to build a research profile.  As well, fellowships that convert to tenure-track positions would be more useful.

Councillor Cameron Butler thanked the panellists and talked about grants and awards that need better advertised deadlines.  Presenter Aaron Richmond spoke about social assists and their effect on funding and teaching assistantships, as well as the expanded time required by some to complete tasks, in some cases precluding publication.  Councillor Steacy Easton discussed issues related to autism and academic publication.

Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked the student roundtable for their concrete perspectives, suggesting that there would be much potential for follow up in policies that will have positive effects.

6. Student representation on Council:  a DEDI priority
Munjeera Jefford, Laura Keane, graduate student members of FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
For discussion
Graduate student members of Academic Planning & Policy Committee, Munjeera Jefford and Laura Keane, discussed new election procedures for student representation on Faculty Council being implemented in the upcoming session.  There is opportunity for systemic decolonization.  Equity-deserving groups may have felt excluded from serving on Council.  They asked for the sharing of ideas for how to implement policy to encourage increased diverse participation.  For example, volunteers could self-identify in the nomination process, and there could be quotas for equity-deserving groups.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner praised this introduction and invited councillors for suggestions involving how best to make this governance body representative of the York community.  Graduate Students’ Association President Nathi Zamisa thanked Council for this discussion, and noted that it is useful to know what Standing Committees do.  The Graduate Students’ Association made well-received videos for its chief councillors.  He also spoke about minimum representation.  Finally, he recommended involving the Graduate Students’ Association, which is also looking at restructuring its election process to encourage wider involvement.
Munjeera Jefford asked about how to implement changes.  Laura Keane spoke more about encouraging participation on Council and committees with better representation noting that this would happen in an election process.  Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin added that calls for nominations could be better directed to many groups.  Councillor and Graduate Program Director Lyse Hébert noted that students are encouraged to participate at program orientation events.
It was agreed that the discussion would continue at future meetings.
7. Faculty of Graduate Studies' Decanal Search Update
Memo from Lisa Philipps, Provost & Vice-President Academic (.pdf)
For information
A memo from Provost & Vice-President Academic Lisa Philipps was distributed with the agenda for this meeting, formally sharing an announcement of the members of the search committee for a new Dean of the Faculty of Graduate Studies:
Chair Lisa Philipps; faculty members Rachel da Silveira Gorman, Jude Dzevela Kong, Arash Habibi Lashkari, Marcela Porporato, President’s designate Kevin Tasa, Susan Warwick, and Mike Zryd; graduate students Vedanth Govi and Shaina Jaff; staff member M. Michael Schiff; and non-voting secretary Jessica Wyman.
8. Changes to Faculty Regulations
For approval
Updates to Regulations:  Work Focused Experiential Education (.docx)
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir introduced this item for Council’s review and approval.  He noted that the categories of work-related experiential education are commonly referenced as ‘internships.’   Terminology is being formalized to align with the York Experience Hub and the national organization Co-operative Education and Work-Integrated Learning Canada.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies has determined that embedding these definitions in regulations is useful and will continue to be helpful to new programs as experiential education offerings expand.  These definitions are likely to be updated from time to time.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving work-focused experiential education be APPROVED.”
9. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Report (.pdf)
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
FGS representative to Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, Associate Dean Academic and Secretary of Council Cheryl van Daalen-Smith circulated a written report (.pdf).  Among other initiatives, the Senate Committee continues to work on revised academic conduct policy; will be communicating about artificial intelligence and academic integrity; is consulting about the pan-University/pan-Faculty course policy; and has formulated a task force to re-examine the University Academic Plan as it relates to twenty-first century learning.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials, was not available for this meeting.
10. Experiential Education
Call for interest for a short term think tank on experiential education and graduate education in order to explore possibilities
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith sought representation from councillors for graduate perspectives on experiential education.
11. Senate Synopses
For information
Summaries of the Senate meetings of November 24 and December 15, 2022 (URLs)
The Senate synopses were received for information.
12. 	Other Business
There was no other business.
13. 	Adjournment
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked councillors for attending the meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 4:47 p.m.




